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JOINT RULES/FINANCE/RCD COMMITTEE ON 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BILLS 2012-212, 2012-213 and 2012-364
MEETING MINUTES
August 1, 2012
5:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  
Rules Committee: Clay Yarborough (Chair), Ray Holt, John Crescimbeni, Jim Love, Robin Lumb 
  Excused: Lori Boyer
Finance Committee: John Crescimbeni (Chair), Greg Anderson,  Clay Yarborough and Council President Bishop (temporary appointment)
Excused – Stephen Joost, Lori Boyer, Johnny Gaffney, Bill Gulliford
RCD Committee: Doyle Carter (Chair), Don Redman, Robin Lumb (temporary appointment) and Council President Bishop (temporary appointment)    
Excused – Stephen Joost, Johnny Gaffney, Bill Gulliford
Also:  Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy and Heather Reber – Council Auditor’s Office; Steve Rohan and Jason Gabriel  – Office of General Counsel; Jessica Deal – Mayor’s Office; Jorina Jolly and Eric Lindstrom  – Office of Economic Development; Marilyn Allen and Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; Terry Lorrince – Downtown Vision Inc.;  Don Shea – Jacksonville Civic Council; Chris Warren – Chamber of Commerce; Tony Bates – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County; David Chapman – Financial News and Daily Record;  BeLinda Peeples and Kevin Kuzel - ECAs
Meeting Convened: 5:15 p.m.
Rules Chairman Clay Yarborough convened the meeting and directed the members’ attention to the handout labeled “Aggregate Changes from Joint Rules/Finance/RCD – 7/25/12”  which contains all of the changes made by the joint committees to date.
Page and line number references from this point refer to Ordinance 2012-364 – Aggregate Changes from Joint Rules/Finance/RCD – 7/25/12.
Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy asked for clarification of the committee’s action at the last meeting on p. 7, line 10 regarding City Council confirmation of the appointment of the Downtown Improvement Authority (DIA) Chief Executive Officer.  There was considerable discussion at the last meeting about City Council approval of the qualifications for the position and/or of the director’s appointment, but the final motion and vote was somewhat unclear.  

Motion (Holt): amend to require City Council approval of the CEO’s appointment by the DIA board – withdrawn.
Assistant General Counsel Jason Gabriel recommended a clarifying amendment on p. 4, lines 10-11 regarding responsibility for administration of the City’s CRAs.
Motion: on p. 4, lines 10-11, amend Sec. 55.201(c) to read as follows: “…under Part III, Chapter 163, Florida Statutes. for downtown community redevelopment areas.” – approved.
Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan recommended an amendment on p. 4, line 27 to change the term “charter” to another word so as not to confuse the DIA’s authorizing legislation with the City Charter.
Motion: on p. 4, line 27, amend Sec. 55.302 to strike the word “charter” and replace it with “organizational structure” – approved.
Don Shea of the Jacksonville Civic Council discussed the International Downtown Association salary survey that he had volunteered at the last meeting to obtain for the City.  He said that the salary range for CEOs of downtown development agencies varies widely base on the size of the city and the agency’s budget, but that $150,000 – 200,000 is a common range for large cities for a CEO with a college degree and 7 to 10 years of experience in the field.  In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about the City’s FY12-13 budget for the position, Mr. Shea indicated his understanding that $200,000 had been placed in the budget for both the CEO of the DIA and the Executive Director of the Office of Economic Development, plus the cost of benefits for both positions.
Council Member Crescimbeni distributed a proposed amendment he had asked to be drafted to address post-employment restrictions on the staff, CEO and board of the DIA.
Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 11, line 1, amend Sec. 55.307(b)(4) to strike “hereunder” and insert “under the provisions of (b)(1) herein, Chapter 50, or any other laws or regulations”; and on p. 21, line 3, amend Sec. 55.309 to insert new language making the provisions of Chapter 602 (Jacksonville Ethics Code) applicable to all DIA board members, the CEO and staff – approved.
The committees discussed the means by which DIA meetings should be noticed to the public, feeling that the posted notice in City Hall requirement was insufficient.  References were made to the City Council’s notice methodology, which includes an electronic bulletin board, e-mail lists and web site postings.
Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 12, line 15, amend Sec. 55.307(c)(6) to add a requirement that the DIA must use the same meeting notice methods as utilized by the City Council for noticing its meetings – approved.
The committee discussed how often the DIA should report expenditures from the Redevelopment Special Revenue (TIF) Funds to the City Council for its information; annually was deemed to be too infrequently.

Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 23, lines 4 and 6, amend Sec. 111.640(d) to require that the DIA provide semi-annual reports (internal staff reports, not externally audited) to the Mayor and City Council on expenditures from the Redevelopment Special Revenue Funds and CRA sub-funds – approved.
The committee discussed at some length the process by which City property within the DIA boundary could be sold and into what accounts the proceeds from such sales would be deposited.  The committee debated the appropriate level of City Council control over sales and the use of sale proceeds.  Jason Gabriel pointed out that the sale of property is already governed by the Ordinance Code and that the sale of property for over $25,000 (sale price, not appraised value) is required to be approved by City Council.  Sale of property with the downtown CRAs is also governed by the CRA plans, which should clearly spell out what properties are to be used for what purposes and which properties are to be disposed of by the City.  It was noted that certain restrictions on the use of sale proceeds for particular facilities already exist (i.e. the Better Jacksonville Plan as amended by Ordinance 2007-401-E requires that proceeds from the sale of the old county courthouse and courthouse annex must be used to pay down BJP debt), and the committee discussed which provision would take precedence if this new ordinance were to conflict in some way with a pre-existing ordinance.  Council Member Schellenberg requested a listing of all City property within the DIA boundary.  It was also noted that the City Council could, at any time, waive any of the provisions regarding sale of property or use of sale proceeds.  Steve Rohan urged that the joint committee clarify exactly what exceptions to general policies it intended to allow for the sake of interpretation by future councils and staffs.
Motion (Anderson/Crescimbeni): on p. 24, line 13, amend Sec. 122.434(j) to insert language making the deposit of the proceeds of downtown property sales into the Redevelopment Trust Fund subject to any other duly enacted Council ordinances or other direction of the City Council – approved.
Council Member Crescimbeni suggested that on p. 25, line 5, Sec. 500.102 be amended to delete “or Commission” from the list of synonyms for  the DIA, as the term “commission” does not appear elsewhere in the ordinance as a form of reference to the DIA.  Jason Gabriel will check for other occurrences of the word “commission” in this context.
The committees discussed the application of civil service procedures and protections to DIA employees.  Jorina Jolly of the Office of Economic Development believes that only 2 or 3 current employees of the OED still have civil service rights which pre-date their employment by the JEDC in 1997.
Motion (Crescimbeni): on p. 31, amend Sec. 17.06 of the City Charter to delete all of lines 2 through 6 which reference a carry-over of civil service rights from pre-1997 employment – approved.
The committees briefly discussed Section 12 on pp. 31-32 with regard to the ability and procedures of the Office of General Counsel and the Council Auditor’s Office to make technical amendments to the ordinance.  Representatives of both offices assured the committees that such changes are always made by mutual agreement.

In response to a question by Council Member Schellenberg, Jessica Deal of the Mayor’s Office stated that the proposed FY12-13 budget contains budgets for both the Office of Economic Development and the Downtown Investment Authority, although both are combined within the OED budget for the time being until Council actually creates the DIA.  Mr. Schellenberg requested a written proposal showing how the budgets and personnel of the two agencies are proposed to be split, assuming the Council creates the DIA.

Mr. Rohan suggested a clean-up amendment on p. 10, lines 25-27, to clarify the method by which a DIA board member could be removed from office.

Motion: on p. 10, lines 25-27, amend Sec. 55.307(b)(3) to read “…may be removed at any time by the Mayor” and striking the rest of the sentence – approved.
Mr. Rohan suggested a clean-up amendment p. 17, line 10 to change wording slightly.
Motion (Holt): on p. 17, line 10, amend Sec. 55.308(a)(7) to read “…maintenance of the records, pursuant to consistent with Florida Statutes Chapter 119 and the Ordinance Code” – approved.
Mr. Rohan suggested a clean-up amendment on p. 17, line 18 to clarify City Council’s role in approving some contracts or documents.

Motion (Holt): on p. 17, line 18, amend Sec. 55.308(a)(9) to read as follows: “…purposes of this Chapter, subject to the approval, where applicable, of the City Council” – approved.

Mr. Rohan suggested a clean-up amendment on p. 15, lines 15-16 to shift wording for clarity.
Motion (Holt): on p. 15, lines 15-16, amend Sec. 55.308(a)(1) to remove “for council approval” from line 16 and insert it on line 15 immediately following “qualifications and criteria” – approved.

Mr. Rohan suggested a clean-up amendment on p. 15 to reformat Sec. 55.308(a)(2) to more clearly enumerate City Council’s retained powers as the City’s Community Redevelopment Agency.
Motion (Holt): on pp. 15-16, lines 23-11, authorize the Office of General Counsel and the Council Auditor’s office to reformat Sec. 55.308(a)(2) to more clearly enumerate City Council’s retained powers as the City’s Community Redevelopment Agency – approved.
Council Member Yarborough recommended that the Downtown Investment Authority be re-named throughout to replace the word “authority” with a more appropriate term, recognizing the the DIA is not an authority in the same way as the Port Authority, Aviation Authority, and JEA.  The committees discussed several alternative words, including “agency” and “board”.  Don Shea felt that “agency” sounds too bureaucratic and administrative and does not convey the sense of an empowered downtown advocate.
Motion (Bishop): amend the bill throughout to rename the Downtown Investment Authority to the Downtown Investment Agency – fails.

Motion (Holt): amend the bill throughout to use the word “authority” in all instances when referring to the DIA for consistency’s sake – approved.
Motion (Bishop): move adoption of the substitute bill as amended through today’s meeting:

Rules Committee – substitute approved 6-0.

Finance Committee – substitute approved 4-0.

RCD Committee – substitute approved 4-0.

Motion (Bishop): move approval of 2012-364 as substituted:
Rules Committee – approved 6-0.

Finance Committee – fails 3-1 (Crescimbeni).
RCD Committee – approved 4-0.

Mr. Crescimbeni explained that he supports the substitute as developed by the joint committees, but voted against approval today in order to have the opportunity to read through the final, completed version of the substitute before voting on it.  Assuming that all of the changes have been made as recommended by the joint committees, he will vote for approval of the substitute in the Finance Committee meeting next week.
President Bishop thanked the joint committee members for their hard work in bringing the task to a successful conclusion prior to the start of the budget hearing process.  He announced that 2012-213 (revising the City’s economic incentive policies) will be taken up in the individual committees to which it has been referred rather than continuing the joint committee.
Meeting adjourned:  7:16 p.m.
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